THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Audit Committee held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Wednesday 24 November 2010   from 7.30pm to 8.46pm  .

Present:
  Councillors Peter Ray (Chairman) Richard Laval, (Vice-Chairman), Geoffrey Dunne, Seamus Dunne and Ralph Sangster.

Officers in attendance:  


Steven Halls
Chief Executive

David Gardner
Director of Corporate Resources and Governance


Barry Austin
Audit Manager


Paul Dossett
Grant Thornton UK LLP


Richard Lawson
Grant Thornton UK LLP


Chris Fagan
Committee Manager.
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Graham Denman and Sarah Nelmes.
  AC19/10
MINUTES


The minutes of the meeting of the   Audit Committee held on 8 September 2010   were confirmed as a correct record subject to the following amendment and were signed by the Chairman.


Minute AC16/10 – Audit & Internal Control – Internal Audit Recommendations

The Director of Corporate Resources and Governance reported that the senior staff job descriptions referred to in the minute had been completed.
AC20/10
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


None.
AC21/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None submitted.

AC22/10
BUDGET MONITORING REPORT – SEPTEMBER 2010 (MONTH 6)


The report gave an update of the three-year medium-term financial plan and the position on the current year’s budget for the period ending on 30 September 2010.  It was presented to the Audit Committee in order that the financial and budgetary risks could be monitored.

A Member expressed concern that the Council was running down its reserves.  He observed that in March 2007 the Council’s reserves were £8.7M but by March 2013 they were forecast to be £5.5m, a fall of £3.1m.  During the same period the Council’s capital reserves were forecast to fall from £33.2m to £14m, an overspend of £18.8m over six years.  He considered that this represented a substantial risk.  

Another Member commented that the External Auditors would be scrutinising the Council’s three year medium term Financial Plan to ensure its robustness.


Paul Dossett commented that the Department for Communities and Local Government was committed to replacing the Audit Commission.  It was considering whether the duties of external auditors should be required.


Upon being asked whether he considered the medium term plan to be sustainable, the Director of Corporate Resources and Governance responded that the objective was to balance the budget and leave at least the minimum reserve balance in hand.  Council policy was to make use of the windfall capital receipt from the disposal of the housing stock.

RESOLVED:-



that the report be noted.

AC23/10
AUDIT & INTERNAL CONTROL – EXTERNAL AUDIT – VALUE FOR MONEY CONCLUSION


The Committee received the report and the Value for Money Conclusion of the external auditor. The report allowed the Committee to ask questions of the external auditor concerning his Value for Money Conclusion.  

Richard Lawson reported that the external auditors had issued an unqualified Value for Money conclusion on 24 September 2010.  Following the abolition of the Use of Resources framework and the Comprehensive Area Assessment, the external auditors advised that the Council should look to develop action plans on those areas which linked with Corporate Priorities.  Future value for money reports would be based on a reduced number of reporting criteria specified by the Audit Commission and concentrating on securing financial resilience and prioritising resources within tighter budgets.  This would involve more challenges of detailed budget figures and how budgets were prioritised and linked to savings plans.  Three recommendations had been made, with management responses and agreed target dates for completion set out in the Action Plan.

RESOLVED:-



that the contents of the Value for Money Conclusion be noted.

AC24/10
AUDIT & INTERNAL CONTROL – EXTERNAL AUDIT – ANNUAL AUDIT LETTER


This report allowed the Committee to ask questions of the external auditor concerning his Annual Audit Letter for 2009/10.  

Richard Lawson stated that the report identified the following key areas for Council action:

· building on its arrangements to secure benefits from shared services ;
· remaining in financial balance whilst facing significant cost pressures impacting across local government ; and

· continuing with strong forward planning to achieve significant cost savings and changes in service delivery.


The audit fees charged to the Council were set out in Appendix B to the report.

In response to questions Paul Dossett confirmed that:

· the high priority actions identified from their review of  the Council’s IT arrangements for internal control  did not reflect identified weaknesses but were intended to further strengthen the Council’s current systems;

· the Council’s current medium term financial strategy was not out of the ordinary, but that for the next four years the auditors would focus on the key assumptions the Council would make in order to balance the books,  including budget holders’ understanding of risk and ability to realize savings;
· future reviews would treat equally both capital and revenue issues;

· it was usual for investment interest to be treated as a revenue item and for housing disposal receipts to be treated as a key income support.

RESOLVED:-

(1) that the contents of the Annual Audit Letter be noted; and
(2)
that the thanks of the Committee be expressed to the Finance Service for its work throughout the year in support of the audit process.

AC25/10
AUDIT & INTERNAL CONTROL – EXTERNAL AUDIT RECOMMENDATIONS


The report gave details of the progress made in implementing the recommendations of the external auditor.


Members noted a revised implementation date of March 2011 for the provision of integrated financial and performance information in summary to committees and in detail on the intranet.

RESOLVED:-



that progress in implementing the external auditor’s recommendations be noted.   

AC26/10
AUDIT & INTERNAL CONTROL – INTERNAL AUDIT RECOMMENDATIONS


  The report gave details of the progress made in implementing the recommendations of the internal auditor.


The Director of Corporate Resources and Governance advised In relation to the items on Debtors, Sundry Debtors, Council Tax, National Non-Domestic Rate, Housing and Council Tax Benefits that a consultant’s report including an action and improvement plan had been made would be made to the Shared Services Joint Committee on 30 November 2010. The implementation deadline for these recommendations was April 2011 and the Plan would be monitored by the Shared Services Joint Committee.  The Leisure Facilities Partnership Board was considered necessary both by the Council and Hertsmere Leisure and would be reported to committee for adoption by March 2011.  The CSC Customer Care Policy had been approved and Emergency Planning training was in hand.  The Council had yet to resolve the website upgrade but the deadline set was April 2011.  The job description for the Head of Sustainability post had been completed.  Concerning Payroll administration, some work on client-side work demarcation was still required, but a meeting had been arranged during the following week.

On the use of agency staff, the Management Board on 23 November had requested additional information from the Head of HR.  


Regarding the updating of Payroll staffs’ job descriptions, more work was needed on the client-side, especially on demarcation of functions between Finance and HR.  A meeting had been arranged for the following week.

Following the discontinuance of national Performance Indicators Members agreed to the recommendation for a new target date of March for collection of evidence of outcomes and customer satisfaction.  A revised target date of the end of December for updated trade refuse collection schedules and introduction of a chase process was accepted. 

On Network Infrastructure, concern was voiced that the large number of outstanding actions relating to ICT had not been prioritised within the period until March 2011.  Particular concern was voiced over the delay in de-commissioning the CAPITA ISDN connection, which a Member asked to have completed as a matter of urgency.  A number of tasks appeared to be relatively simple process issues.  The Director of Corporate Resources and Governance stated that the March 2011 deadline had been set to allow the Head of ICT to ensure that all these tasks could be completed and that they would be prioritised.  He would ensure that an updated report was provided to the next meeting.

On Fraud Awareness, Members were informed that an e-learning fraud awareness package would be sent to all staff and Members in January 2011 and fraud risk would be included in all Service Plans from April 2011.  The Committee agreed this deadline date.

On Commercial Rents the Director of Corporate Resources and Governance advised that a number of discrepancies had been found between new or renewed letting agreements and the rents being charged by Revenues and Benefits.  Bills had not always been updated.  The Debtors section had supplied the Valuation Surveyors with a list of 170 commercial properties which were being checked for consistency with the letting agreements.  Work to establish focussed lines of responsibility was in hand and there should be no problems going forward.  However there was a need to work through back reviews.  The interim system put in place was for the Valuation Surveyors to transmit new rent levels under letting agreements to Revenues and Benefits by e-mail and for Revenues and Benefits to send a return e-mail in each case to notify the Valuation Surveyors of rents billed.  As an ultimate solution it was intended to install an automated system whereby the Valuation Surveyors initiated the billing of tenants with updated rents.  A report would be made to the Shared Services Joint Committee on 30 November.

Members requested a report on the temporary solution adopted to resolve the problem and on how it was planned to achieve a permanent solution by a change of process.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that progress in completion of the audit plans be noted;


(2)
that progress in implementing the internal auditor’s recommendations be noted;


(3)
that the changes to the implementation dates for the following reports be approved:

· Leisure Facilities Management Contract – 2008/09 (rec.32/09/04) – delay in setting up Partnership Board because of other priorities in current financial climate

· HR and Payroll – 2009/10 (recs. 22/10/08 and 09/10/02) – change because a proposed meeting has not taken place and workload respectively

· Performance Management - 2010/11 (rec.4.2.6 and 4.4.3) – change because of abolition of national indicators and impact of service prioritisation programme

· Trade Refuse - 2010/11 (rec. 4.1.9) – implementation delay due to staff shortages

· Parking Control – 2010/11 (rec. 5.2.3) – as part of the budget setting process

· Treasury Management – 2010/11 (rec. 4.11) – implementation delay due to staff sickness.

(4) that the Committee noted that the Joint Shared Services Committee had approved the action plan arising from the consultant’s report on the Revenues and Benefits Service.  The target date for implementing the recommendations is April 2011.  This had the effect of delaying the implementation of the 2008/09 Internal Audit recommendations (Council Tax, NNDR and Housing and Council Tax Benefit audits) until that date because they were covered by the action plan; and

(5)
that a report be made to the Committee at its next meeting on the temporary solution adopted to resolve the reconciliation problem relating to the billing of commercial rents and on how it was planned to achieve a permanent solution by a change of process.

AC27/10
AUDIT & INTERNAL CONTROL – 


ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT – ACTION PLAN UPDATE


The report gave details of the progress in implementing the actions required resulting from the Annual Governance Statement.


RESOLVED:-



that the progress made against the action plan be noted.

AC28/10
AUDIT & INTERNAL CONTROL – WILLIAM PENN PROJECT – INDEPENDENT REVIEW


  The report gave details of the terms of reference, and the response of the external auditor, in respect of the independent review requested by the Council into the William Penn project.


Members considered that the words “and confirm” should be removed from the second bullet point of stage 1, initial review, as they appeared to pre-judge the findings of the stage 1 review and questioned the inclusion of the word “contractors” instead of “contractor”.  They observed that none of the named personnel to be involved in the stage 1 review had any construction, design or quantity surveying experience.  They trusted that these would be among the other specialists to be involved in the review. They wished the review to examine the way the design and project management teams were put together, which they considered to be crucial to the review.
With regard to the total costs of stages 1 and 2 of the review, the Director of Corporate Resources and Governance advised that he had discussed with the auditors the possibility of a fixed fee.  Paul Dossett responded that, although stage 1 could be costed in terms of a certain number of days’ work, stage 2 would not take place before the conclusion of the legal processes to which the Council was committed, whose outcome might affect the scope of the review.  

Members were minded to accept stage 1 of the review, but wished the Council to receive a further report before stage 2 was commenced.  They considered that a contingency should be set aside from the Council’s reserves to meet the costs of the review.

RECOMMENDED:-


To the Council



that the Council notes the terms of reference for the review, accepts the external auditor’s proposal and agrees that £25,000 be set aside from reserves as a budget for stages 1 and 2 but that a review be carried out by the Audit Committee after the completion of stage 1.

AC29/10
COMMITTEE’S WORK PROGRAMME


The Committee was asked to review and make any necessary changes to the Work Programme. 


Members noted that the Watford Borough Council’s Audit Committee was scheduled for 16 March 2011, so there would be no clash of the two Councils’ Audit Committees’ meetings.

Paul Dossett advised that the next meeting would be asked to agree the External Auditors’ fees for 2010/11 and to receive a report on revised fees for 2011/12, the last year of life for the Audit Commission.   The fee for 2011/12 would reflect the requirement for the Commission to break even financially, which might include some redundancy costs.

RESOLVED:-



that the Work Programme be amended to provide for reports to the Committee on 30 March 2011 on:

· External Audit fees for 2010/11 and 2011/12;
· the reconciliation problem relating to the billing of commercial rents and a permanent solution;

· determination of items in the Network Infrastructure internal audit recommendations IT Action Plan.
CHAIRMAN
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